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                    General Meeting 
 

Wednesday, September 30 – 5:30 PM 

St. Hugh of Lincoln Episcopal Church 
SE Corner of Randall & Highland, Elgin 

 

 
 

Dinner will begin at 6:00. Our program will be interactive. 
Communications specialist, our very own Marti Jernberg, will 
facilitate an evening of fun activities designed to help us get to 
know one another better.  As we work together in a 
cooperative manner all year round, this will be an opportunity 
for us to make some new friends and have a bit of hilarity. 
 
In preparation for this delightful evening, please send one 
unusual fact about yourself to Marti at mjscouter@aol.com. 
Make sure this is something you doubt most AAUW people 
would know about you. (Of course, it should also be a fact you 
do not mind to have publicly disclosed.)  Also, please bring a 
picture or two of yourself at some significant time in your life. 
Any photo from childhood through early adulthood would be 
great for this activity. 
 
Our delicious dinner will be provided by our board members. 
Those who do not bring food are asked to donate $7.50.  
Please bring your own table service. Prospective members are 
most welcome, and they are invited to be our guests for 
dinner.  See you there! 

Calendar 
   

Sept 2       Movie Discussion Group 4:30 pm 
                 Colonial Café 
                 Ricki and the Flash 

 
Sept 9      Good Tastes 5:00 pm 
                 Incontro Restaurant at The Arboreatum 
                 800-836-1700 
 
Sept 10     Morning Book Group 9 am 
                 Panera Bread, Rtes. 59/72, S. Barrington 
                 Me Before You, Jojo Moyes 
 
Sept 10    Crafters 9:30 am 
                 See Newsletter Article 
                   
Sept 17     Theater Group 5:30 pm 
                 Femmeprov Performance 
                 See Newsletter Article  
  
Sept 20     October Newsletter Deadline 
                                 
Sept 21      Great Books 7:00 pm 
                  Gail Borden Public Library 
                  The Devil’s Dictionary, Ambrose Bierce 
 
Sept 22     Reel Women for Real Women 6:00 pm 
                  Gail Borden Public Library 
                  Woman in Gold 
 

Sept 23      Evening Book Group 7:00 pm 
                  Hostess: Rachel Campbell 
                  Factory Man, Beth Macy 

 
Sept 28      The Book Club Time & Place TBA 
                  The Girls of Atomic City, Denise Kiernan 
 
Sept 30      Branch General Meeting 5:30 pm 
                  St. Hugh of Lincoln Episcopal Church 

 

 

 

AAUW TIMES 
Elgin Area Branch 

1920-2015 

 

 
Working for 95 years to promote equity for all women and girls, 

Life-long education and positive social change 
 

 



 
 

2

Co-Presidents’ Message 
 
On a bright sunny Saturday I journeyed way up to Gurnee 
(with bad Yahoo directions), for the District 5 branch 
president’s gathering at the home of Erika Nicketakis, our 
District 5 Director.   It was a very informative morning. 
 
I found out that our State membership is 3,000, 2,300 of which 
belong to branches.  We have 38 traditional branches and 1 
virtual branch.  A virtual branch – who knew!  Our District is 
one of 5 in the State and consists of 9 branches, 5 of which 
were represented at the meeting.  Our branch has the most 
members of all the branches in our District.    
 

 
 
Some of the branches represented at the meeting do not 
conduct any business at general meetings (except nominations 
and budget approval).  The boards of some branches meet 
every month.  I, personally, think we have a good system.  The 
business portion of our general meetings is usually quite short.  
I would not be in favor of eliminating it entirely.  Although the 
business of our branch mostly takes place at the board 
meetings, there is only an occasional matter having much of 
any discussion at the general meetings.  We do, of course, also 
have elections and budget acceptance at the general meetings.  
Our board meetings are always open to any member.  You just 
need to inform the hostess, so there are enough chairs 
available.  The schedule is always in the yearbook.  Our 
yearbooks will be available at the September meeting for those 
requesting a print copy. 
 
I was surprised to learn at the meeting that we are not unique 
in having more than one member sharing the presidency.  In 
fact, at one time the Deerfield branch had 8 of them.  They are 
down to 6 now.  WOW!  As in our case, many of those 
attending are “recycled” presidents.  Three of them are also on 
the State board.  I think we have done well recently with our 
co-presidents.  I know Beverly and I are working well 
together, and sharing the things that need to get done.   
 
In her report on the National Convention, Shirley May Byrnes 
mentioned that there was a $1,000,000 fund-raising campaign 
established for such mission-based programs as Tech Trek and 
Elect Her.  Half of that goal was met at the Convention.  
Impressive!  Its goal date is December 2016.  I’m sure we will 
be hearing a lot about it. 

Many members, and especially Board members, were busy 
this summer preparing for our 2015-16 year.  Thanks to one 
and all.  We urge all members to get involved with our branch 
activities.  We have a lot to offer! 
 
Jeanne Hebeisen 
 

 

International Women’s Issues 
From Juanita Brook 

 
In Nigeria, Goodluck Jonathan was voted out of office.  
Newly elected Muhammadu Buhari has taken a tough stance 
toward Boko Haram and has formed a coalition with 
surrounding countries to contain the spread of the terrorists 
onto their soil. 
 
Chad, which has taken the most aggressive role in attacking 
Boko Haram has been the victim of two suicide bombers. 
Chad has outlawed wearing of the burka and any face 
coverings for women for now because Boko Haram has forced 
women to wear explosives under their robes to avoid detection 
until they detonate them.   
 

 
Those of you who were interested in the Human Trafficking 
program at a recent meeting might find a two disc DVD called 
A Path Appears to be informative and relevant. It features 
several celebrities who champion women’s causes related to 
human trafficking around the world and interviews the victims 
and the organizational leaders trying to help them. It addresses 
the issue of poverty and its role in both labor and sex 
trafficking. Available on Amazon. 
 

 
Public Policy Updates 

From Linda Knight 

 
This has been an exciting summer for public policy issues! 
The Supreme Court handed down three historical decisions:  
 King v. Burwell; This was a decision by the Supreme 
Court interpreting provisions of the Patient Protection and 
Affordable Care Act. The court’s decision upheld, as 
consistent with the statute, the outlay of premium tax credits to 
qualifying persons in all states, both those with exchanges 
established directly by a state, and those otherwise established 
by the Department of Health and Human Services. If the court 
had sided with the challengers, millions of women would have 
lost health care coverage. 
 Obergefell v. Hodges; In this case, the Supreme 
Court ruled that states must allow same-sex couples to marry 
and must recognize same-sex marriages validly performed in 
other states. There is still a long way to go with regard to sex 
discrimination, but this case is a major victory for equality. 
 Young v. UPS; This is a case involving pregnancy 
discrimination. Passed in 1978, the Pregnancy Discrimination 
Act (PDA) states that pregnancy discrimination is a form of 
sex discrimination, and it requires employers to treat pregnant 
employees the same as non-pregnant employees who have 
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similar abilities or inabilities to work, e.g. lifting restrictions. 
In this case, the plaintiff, Peggy Young, worked for UPS and 
had requested temporary light-duty work as a result of 
pregnancy complications. UPS provided light-duty work to 
other drivers with similar restrictions who were not pregnant, 
but refused to provide the same accommodation to Young. As 
a result, she was forced to leave her job. She subsequently 
filed suit, but the trial court and the 4th Circuit Appellate Court 
dismissed her suit before she could present her case. The 
Supreme Court agreed to hear her appeal and ruled that she 
can present her case to the lower court for a ruling on the 
merits. This is a case we will be hearing more of as it wends 
its way through the court system again. 
 
WHAT’S COMING UP? 
Urge your representative to support the Voting Rights 
Advancement Act (S1659/H.R.2867) to improve and protect 
voting rights across the country! Last week marked the 50th 
anniversary of the Voting Rights Act of 1965 (VRA). The 
VRA affirmed the protections of the Fourteenth and Fifteenth 
Amendments by prohibiting state and local governments from 
discriminating against racial and language minorities in their 
voting procedures. In part, the VRA required jurisdictions 
with histories of racially motivated voting law restrictions to 
receive pre-clearance from the federal government before 
implementing such laws. 
In 2013, the Supreme Court, in Shelby County v. Holder, ruled 
that the formula for determining which jurisdictions were 
subject to pre-clearance was no longer necessary due to higher 
minority voter turnout in many of the covered states. By this 
decision, the Supreme Court shifted the burden of proof from 
the jurisdictions enacting discriminatory laws to the 
individuals negatively impacted by those laws.  
The Voting Rights Advancement Act of 2015 was introduced 
in June of this year to restore the pre-clearance requirement by 
modernizing the coverage formula. No hearing date has yet 
been scheduled.  
This is an important issue. We will be hearing a lot more about 
this!  

 
 

Public Policy Meeting Invitation 

Northwest Suburban AAUW and the Park Ridge League of 
Women Voters are co-sponsoring a program on the 
Independent Maps initiative on September 16th at 7pm at the 
Park Ridge Library. The speaker is Christopher Butler, Illinois 
Field Director for Independent Maps.  
  
Independent Maps is collecting signatures to get a 
Constitutional Amendment on the November 2016 ballot to 
have Illinois’ political maps redistricted by an independent 
body rather than the political party in power.  Redistricting, 
which is done every ten years, has caused many races to go 
uncontested due to districts being drawn unfavorably towards 
the opposing party. Cities have been cut in half during this 
process and current legislators have even been drawn out of 
their district requiring them to move in order to run to retain 

their seat. The public is invited to attend.  

 

A Note from Sandy Kaptain 
Thanks to Jeanne Hebeisen and Patricia Harkin for their work 
in my nomination for the Margaret Hillis Award for the Arts at 
the YWCA Leader Luncheon.  
I greatly appreciate this award and am very honored! It was 
humbling to stand next to Dr. Dorothea Poulos and teacher 
Deb Perryman, among others at the award ceremony!  
I am also thankful for all that AAUW does to help women do 
more that we ever think we can, and to mentor and inspire us 
to do more! Even when I am not active I keep my membership 
because I believe the organization is very good. 
I had a great time at the luncheon, and appreciate all my 
friends in AAUW as well as those in my 'other family' in Art 
For All. Thanks to Karen Castillo, that organization is doing 
new things and stretching in good new directions!  
My thanks also to all those of you who work behind the scenes 
and don't get an award, but do what you do anyway because 
you like what you do (as I did!) and want to keep works going 
because they are worthwhile!  
Thanks again, Sandy Kaptain 
 
 

Crafters Group 
 

Crafters will meet on September 10 at 9:30 am at the home of 
Linda Rusenovich, 168 Kathleen Drive, in Elgin, to make a 
decorative container celebrating a summer favorite, 
watermelon, from a clay flowerpot.  As always, you may bring 
your own project and join in the conversation and snack.  For 
the Watermelon Clay Pot, bring a large clay pot, #3 and #6 
paintbrushes, and a 1” sponge brush. Information and 
directions may be obtained by contacting Linda at 847-741-
7636. 
 
 

Reel Women for Real Women 

From Barbara Evans 

 
Tues., Sept. 22:  Woman in Gold (2015)  
PG-13 
Staring Helen Mirren & Ryan Reynolds 
 

Sixty years after she fled Vienna at the 
beginning of World War II, Maria 
Altmann, an 82-year-old Jewish woman, 

began her seven-year struggle to retrieve family possessions 
seized by the Nazis. Among them was Gustav Klimt's famous 
1907 painting "Portrait of Adele Bloch-Bauer I," often called 
"The Woman in Gold." Representing her was Randy 
Schoenberg, a young lawyer who was the grandson of the 
renowned Austrian composer.  
 

That a true story about Nazi thievery, conflicting wills and 
complex international legal wrangles over art ownership could 
be called dull by some critics surprised me, for I found it 
fascinating, all the more so because all Maria Altmann wanted 
was for the Austrian government to recognize that she was the 
rightful owner of the painting. (That one critic thought that 

speculation about an affair between Adele Bloch-Bauer and 

Klimt should have been turned into a full-blown romance to 
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make the film more interesting left me shaking my head in 

disbelief.) 
 

Unfortunately, when we scheduled this film, we were unaware 
that Yom Kipper begins at sundown on the 22nd. Fortunately, 
those have not seen the film and cannot attend our showing of 
it can read Chicago Tribune reporter Howard Reich's excellent 
account of Maria Altmann's fight for justice at 
www.chicagotribune.com/entertainment/music/reich/ct-
woman-gold-reflections-20150404-column.html.   
 

See also www.latimes.com/entertainment/movies/la-ca-
woman-gold-20150329-story.htm to learn how the famous 
painting was reproduced for the film as well as to see excellent 
photographs of the original and the reproduction. 

 

Open to the public, Reel Women meets at Gail Borden Library 

at 6 p.m. on the fourth Tuesday of every month except 

December. You are welcome to bring food and drink into the 

movie. Discussion follows the show 
 

Coming Attraction:  
October 27th, Paycheck to Paycheck: The Life and Times of 
Katrina Gilbert 
 

 From Maria Shiver’s groundbreaking multi-platform project 
“The Shriver Report: A Woman’s Nation Pushes Back from 
the Brink,” PAYCHECK TO PAYCHECK: THE LIFE & 
TIMES OF KATRINA GILBERT tells the moving story of a 
year in the life of one mother whose daily struggles illuminate 
the challenges faced by more than 42 million American 
women and the 28 million children who depend on them. The 
film is the unvarnished account of a single mom struggling to 
get ahead, but constantly getting knocked back by a system 
that almost seems designed to see her fail. 
  
This film is being presented by the AAUW in conjunction 
with the Women on the Brink: Elgin Area committee whose 
vision is to empower women to break through the barriers of 
poverty through educational and financial initiatives in order 
to support themselves and their families. A moderated 
discussion led by Gretchen Vapnar, Executive Director, 
Community Crisis Center, will follow the film focusing on 
poverty in Elgin and finding opportunities to help women 
overcome these challenges. 
 
 

Theater Group 

From Medina Gross 
 

The AAUW theater group will be going to see Gareth Sitz’ 
Femmeprov group on Thursday September 17 at 5:30 pm at 
Elgin Art Showcase, 164 Division St, Elgin 60120.  The show 
is titled MEN, MEN, MEN...AND WOMEN TOO! Tickets 
are $10. Preceding the show at 4 pm we will celebrate with 
potluck  hors d’oeuvres at the home of Patty Harkin, 1005 N. 
Spring in Elgin. Tickets for the show are available at 
elginfringefestival.com. You will also need a Fringe Festival 
button, which must be picked up in person at 15 Zeigler Court, 
Elgin. Cost is $3 and it is good for all other Fringe Festival 
shows. 

The Fringe Festival will be going on all weekend in downtown 
Elgin.  Other Femmeprov performances are 5:30 pm Friday, 
12:30 pm Saturday, and 2 pm Sunday. 
  
Please let Gareth know if you plan to join us for hors 
d’oeuvres at Pattys’ home (and what you plan to bring) and/or 
the performance at 5:30. femmeprov@gmail.com or 847 695-
6719. 
  
 

Membership Matters 
Continuing to Create a Solid Foundation for Growth 

From Rosemary Dyson and Fay Kitchin 
 

We begin the 2015-2016 year with enthusiasm and optimism 
about the future of the AAUW Elgin Area branch. This year 
will be a challenge for the membership committee and all 
members of this branch. We are asking all branch members to 
join us in accomplishing some ambitious goals.  
 
The priority goal, of course, is to build our membership. While 
retaining our current membership, we must also attract and 
engage younger and diverse members. We would like to 
attract members who can engage in civil and social activities 
that benefit us all. We would like to attract the 40-50 year old 
woman who has an interest in our community of women who 
will be immediately active. We also want to continue to attract 
women of all ethnicities, ages, young and older, who are 
committed to the goals of AAUW. 
 
Communication of our goals, interests, social issues and new 
member updates is a priority for the membership committee. 
And it is time to put our communications in an electronic 
format. We want to make more extensive use of electronic 
media including Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter. We of 
course will keep in contact with Elgin Area Branch AAUW 
members who do not utilize computers. 
 
Please contact Rosemary rosemarydyson@sbcglobal.net and 
Fay hatfay@aol.com with any leads for new members or any 
ideas that will help us to build our membership. 
 
We would like to take time to thank Becky Olson for her past 
leadership as membership vice president. We are also glad that 
she will be continuing to serve as membership treasurer. 
 
 

Rosemary Dyson: Named Grant Recipient 

From Becky Olson 
 

In September 2012, our Elgin Area Branch AAUW welcomed 
Rosemary as a new member. Since that initial general 
meeting, she has been an active participant in our branch 
activities. Just to name a few: active on the Membership 
Committee since joining; involved in the development of the 
Empowerment Survey. She worked on the design with the 
graphic artist and secured the printing for the branch diversity 
recruitment promotional flyer and is one of the five branch 
members pictured on the flyer. Rosemary has been involved in 
STEM activities with other community organizations and was 
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a co-writer for a grant to promote STEM in the U-46 school 
district. Like many of our members, Rosemary also, worked 
with the first community Big Read we initiated and co-
sponsored with Gail Borden Library. She has been a dedicated 
volunteer for our fundraising activities: Garden Walk and 
Garage Sales. She worked the phone bank at WTTW public 
television with others representing our branch … our branch 
logo was used on the program and gave visibility and 
recognition for our member participation.  
 
As Diversity Initiative Chair she has represented our branch 
on the Hispanic Heritage Month Celebration planning team at 
Gail Borden Library. She also served on the planning 
committee of the Each One, Reach One: Fireside Interviews 
about the 1960s and 1970s Civil Rights Movement in Elgin, 
that were part of the Reflections Flowing Through Time: 20’s, 
30’s, 40’s 50’s, 60’s, 70’s series at Gail Borden Library. 
 
We can be duly proud that Rosemary exemplifies the mission 
of AAUW and encourages empowerment of women. She 
serves as Co-Membership Vice President for the next two 
years. I am happy to be her friend and know that her 
leadership will continue to grow our branch. And a little 
something you may not know: she is a professional mediator 
and models for Chico’s. Congratulations! 
  
 
 

And Now…A Word from One of Our Sponsors 
 
Sassy's Haven Garden Design 
Sue Schulz 
Home:  847-741-7610 
Business: 331-588-7860 
 
In this busy world of ours, we all need a space to unwind, 
relax and forget about the day.  Your garden can be that 
special place.  Sassy's Haven Garden Design will  
help you to create that special place. 
 
The wonderful thing about a garden is that it is an ever 
changing canvas.  Art and gardening have so much in 
common.  Having an artistic eye is essential to creating 
that overall visual effect you are looking for.  The elements of 
art and principles of design are fundamental in creating a 
breathtaking garden.  My mission is to assist and guide you to 
create your vision and then to make that vision a reality.  It is 
my goal to help you get inspired, create a plan, have realistic 
expectations, determine what you can do and what needs to be 
done and establish a budget and time line to accomplish your 
goals. 
 

An artistic landscape adds to the quality of your life and the 
quality of your home. Are you ready to create that special 
place?  I’m looking forward to your call and helping you to 
create your own special haven. 
 
 
 
 
 

           Message to Branch Members 

                    From the Board 
 
Because of increasing cost associated with providing quality 
programs and the other expenses generated by operating the 
branch, the Board has been discussing ways to keep costs 
under control without increasing dues.  We have not increased 
branch dues for many years, and we do not want to do that at 
this time. 
 
A problem, this year, is the large increase in the cost of 
printing the yearbook.  In past years, yearbooks have been 
provided to members as a perk of membership.  At our recent 
August Board Meeting, the Board voted to ask members for a 
donation of three to five dollars ($3 to $5) to help offset the 
costs if they want a printed yearbook. 
 
The yearbook will also be sent to members as a pdf ---- (you 
may print it yourself through your own home printer). 
 
We hope this solution will be acceptable to our members. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Message from Newsletter Editors 

 
Newsletter deadline for the October issue is September 20. 
Please submit all items as a Word document to all three 
editors.      
 

      Medina Gross - medinag@gmail.com 

      Jeanne Hebeisen - jeanne@mc.net 
      Beverly Lovett - lovett1988@comcast.net 
     

 

                         Website 
              
Website items may be sent any time to  
      Marcia Cameron - mec515@sbcglobal.net and 
      Nancy Lamia - nancylamia@gmail.com. 
 
 

                              Facebook 

 
Facebook items may be sent any time to 
      Nanci Alanis - alanis.nanci@gmail.com 
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In principle and practice, AAUW values and seeks a diverse 
membership.  There shall be no barriers to full participation in 
this organization on the basis of gender, race, creed, age, 
sexual orientation, national origin, disability or class. 
 
AAUW is open to all graduates who hold an Associate or 
equivalent degree from a qualified educational institution. 

 

             AAUW’s Mission Statement 

AAUW advances equity for women and girls through 
advocacy, education, philanthropy, and research. 

 

             AAUW’s Value Promise 
By joining AAUW, we belong to a community that breaks 
through educational and economic barriers so that all  
women have a fair chance. 
 

     AAUW’s Educational Foundation 

AAUW provides funds to advance education, research and 
self-development for women and to foster equity and positive 
social change. 
 

       AAUW’s Legal Advocacy Fund 
AAUW invests in activities that prevent and combat sex 
discrimination and promote gender equity through support 
of litigation and educational programs. 
 

 

 
 
Elgin Area Branch AAUW 
c/o Karen Patterson 

             310 Copper Springs Lane 
Elgin, IL  60124      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

About the Elgin Area Branch and 

AAUW Times 
 
 The Elgin Area Branch was organized in 1920 with 40  
 charter members. 
 
 AAUW Times is published nine times a year by the   
 Elgin Area Branch of the American Association of  
 Women. 
 

 
 
 
 
  
         
 


